Town of Mineral Springs  

Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department  

5804 Waxhaw Highway  

Town Council

Regular Meeting

August 11, 2005 ~ 7:30 PM 

Minutes 
The Town Council of the Town of Mineral Springs, North Carolina, met in Regular Session in the Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department, Mineral Springs, North Carolina, at 7:30 p.m. on August 11, 2005

Present:
Mayor Frederick Becker III, Mayor Pro Tem Alice Mabe, Councilman Henry Blythe, Councilman Jerry Countryman, Councilwoman Janet Critz, Councilwoman Lundeen Cureton, Town Clerk Vicky Brooks, Tax Collector Libby Andrews-Henson, and Town Attorney Bobby Griffin.

Absent:
Councilwoman Peggy Neill.

Visitors:
Tom Kemp, Larry Raley, Korey Drew, Martin, Bob Neill, Carrington Price, Arnold Glenn, Valerie Coffey, Sharon Carter. 
With a quorum present Mayor Becker called the Regular Town Council Meeting of August 11, 2005 to order at 7:33 p.m.   

1.
Opening 
· Mr. Jimmy Critz provided the invocation.

· Pledge of Allegiance.

2.
Public Comments 

· Ms. Carrington Price – 3830 Potter Road South.

· Chief Donald Gaddy – Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire Department.

3.
Approval of the Regular Minutes from July 14, 2005  

· Councilwoman Mabe made a motion to adopt the July 14, 2005 minutes as written and Councilwoman Critz seconded.   The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes: Blythe, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, and Mabe 

Nays: None 

· Mayor Becker explained that with the presence of the closed session minutes the clerk has advised the council of the Fleming Bell/Institute of Government’s recommendation that the council adopt a motion to seal these minutes under the provisions of the General Statutes until they are required to be unsealed.  It is not a statutory requirement to make this motion; however, they recommend it just so that the council understands that they have adopted their own wishes on how those minutes be handled.    
· Councilwoman Cureton made a motion to seal all closed session minutes until which time the General Statutes require that they be unsealed and Councilwoman Critz seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Blythe, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, and Mabe 

Nays: None

4.
Tax Collector’s Report

· Libby Andrews-Henson reported on the tax collections for the month of July 2005.  The 1999 tax report showed no additional collections.  Total tax collected is $25,485.46 with a balance due of $233.96 on 15 properties.  A list of the 1999 property taxes unpaid is attached to the report.  The 2000 tax report showed no additional collections.  Total tax collected is $34,155.30 with a balance due of $265.93 on 23 properties.   A list of the 2000 property taxes unpaid is attached to the report.  The 2001 tax report showed no additional collections.  Total tax collected is $36,388.65 with a balance due of $303.53 on 30 properties.  A list of the 2001 property taxes unpaid is attached to the report.  The 2002 tax report showed no additional collections.  Total tax collected is $36,070.45 with a balance due of $906.28 on 54 properties.  A list of the 2002 property taxes unpaid is attached to the report.  The 2003 tax report showed no additional collections.  Total tax collected is $34,123.80 with a balance due of $719.76 on 56 properties.   A list of the 2003 property taxes unpaid is attached to the report.  The 2003 annexation tax report showed additional collections of $14.38 of which $.77 was late fees leaving the actual tax collected $13.61.    Total tax collected is $787.77 with a balance due of $172.98 on 36 properties.  A list of the 2003 annexation property taxes unpaid is attached to the report.  The 2004 tax report showed additional collections of $232.69 of which $31.44 was late fees leaving the actual tax collected $201.25.  Total tax collected is $40,696.09 with a balance due of $2,173.39 on 73 properties.  A list of the 2004 property taxes unpaid is attached to the report.    
· Councilman Countryman made a motion to approve the tax collector’s report as communicated and Councilman Blythe seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Blythe, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, and Mabe 

Nays: None

· Libby Andrews-Henson presented the 2004 tax settlement.  The tax settlement is a summary of the annual collections of all taxes, which is required to be accepted before the tax collector can be charged with next years taxes.  The 2005 tax certification has not been received from the county.  The 1999 tax collection settlement shows a balance due as of June 30, 2004 of $298.60 with additional collections for 2004-2005 of $102.11 of which $37.47 were late fees leaving the actual tax collected $64.64.  Total balance due at the end of 2005 is $233.96.  The 2000 tax settlement show a balance due as of June 30, 2004 of $411.22 with additional collections for 2004-2005 of $209.98 of which $64.69 were last fees leaving the actual tax collected $145.29 with a balance due $265.93.   The 2001 tax settlement shows a balance due as of June 30, 2004 of $498.26 with additional collections for 2004-2005 of $274.24 of which $79.51 were last fees leaving the actual tax collected $194.73 with a balance due of $303.53.  The 2002 tax settlement show a balance due as of June 30, 2004 of $1,177.32 with additional collections for 2004-2005 of $363.98 of which $92.94 were last fees leaving the actual tax collected $271.04 with a balance due of $906.28. The 2003 tax settlement shows a balance due as of June 30, 2004 of $1,150.11 with additional collections for 2004-2005 of $559.39 of which $138.53 were last fees leaving the actual tax collected $420.86 with a $9.49 release from the county leaving a balance due of $719.76.  The 2003 annexation tax certification was $960.75 with deposits for 2004-2005 being $781.83 of which $7.76 were late fees leaving the actual tax collected $774.16 with a balance due of $186.69.  The 2004 tax certification was $41,651.21, public certification was $618.17, appeals/discoveries was $658.15 leaving a total tax of $42,927.63 with a general release of $12.99 and a minimal release of $45.02 leaving the total tax to be collected $42,869.48 with deposits for 2004-2005 being $41,346.81 of which $851.97 were adjustments ($666.22 duplicate payments, $185.75 late fees).  Total tax collected was $40,494.84 with a balance due of $2,374.61 as of June 30, 2005.
· Councilwoman Mabe made a motion to approve the tax settlement and Councilman Countryman seconded. The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Blythe, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, and Mabe 

Nays: None

5.
Finance Officer’s Report
· Mayor Becker reported that the council will get odd finance reports for the next few months with a bunch of extra pages in them during the transition period where the fiscal and calendar years overlap; some transactions taking place after June 30th must accrue to the fiscal year that ended June 30th.  The report for the month of July for FY 2005 shows little revenue, although the interest revenue is climbing as interest rates are being increased.  There were a few tax collections (no new tax collections).  Expenditures included a lot of the start up expenses such as insurance, dues, etc.  Current year revenues are $1,874.67 and expenditures are $10,861.49 leaving a negative of $8,986.82 for FY 2005.  The account balances histories throughout the year shows a balance of $569,024.09 in all accounts as of June 30th.  The budget comparison shows that we’re not really touching anywhere near exhausting our budget on anything except for insurance which was anticipated as being paid in full already; we’re within budget.    The year-to-date for 2004 has been added to and shows that the town now has total income for FY 2004 of $179,023.74 and total expenditures of  $95,276.60 for FY 2004 (as of July 31st) leaving an excess of revenues over expenditures of $83,747.14, which is accruing as balance in the general fund.   A sales tax distribution was received in the month of July for FY 2004; at least one more of those will be received for FY 2004, because those come two months late.  A few accounts payable were on the outflow side totaling $2,009.22; the books should now be closed for FY 2004 expenditures.  A utility franchise tax payment in the approximate amount of $25,000 to $30,000 will be received in September, which will be recognized as FY 2004 revenue.  Mayor Becker pointed out the 2004-2005 budget comparison and noted the $3.30 shortfall on street lighting due to the way that the Duke Power prices went; a budget amendment is proposed for this item.                               
· Councilman Blythe made a motion to approve the finance officer’s report as written and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:



Ayes:  Blythe, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, and Mabe

Nays: None

· Mayor Becker pointed out the proposed ordinance (O-2005-01) amending the budget that increases street lighting by $5 and decreases contingency by $5.  Councilman Blythe made a motion to approve the budget amendment ordinance and Councilwoman Critz seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:



Ayes:  Blythe, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, and Mabe

Nays: None

· The budget amendment is as follows:
STATE OF NORTH CAROLINA

TOWN OF MINERAL SPRINGS

AN ORDINANCE AMENDING THE BUDGET OF

THE TOWN OF MINERAL SPRINGS

FOR THE FISCAL YEAR 2004-2005

O-2005-01


WHEREAS, NC G.S. 159-15 authorizes a municipal governing board to amend the annual budget ordinance at any time after the ordinance’s adoption;


NOW, THEREFORE BE IT ORDAINED by the Council of the Town of Mineral Springs, North Carolina, the following:


SECTION 1. 
Appropriations and Amounts. Amendment #2004-01:

	INCREASE
	
	
	DECREASE
	

	Street Lighting
	$5
	
	Contingency
	$5

	
	
	
	
	

	Total
	$5
	
	Total
	$5



SECTION 2. 
Effective Date. This ordinance is effective upon adoption.


ADOPTED this 11th day of August, 2005.  Witness my hand and official seal:

___________________________________

Frederick Becker III, Mayor

Attest:

___________________________________

Vicky A. Brooks, Clerk

6.
Consideration of Releasing a Section of Land from the Monroe-Mineral Springs Annexation Agreement

· Mr. Tom Kemp, President of Old Charter Companies, Inc. introduced Mr. Mr. Larry Raley of Raley-Miller Properties who would be making the presentation to the town council.  Mr. Raley noted that the property owners, Johnny and Jane Pennegar as well as their son-in-law Ron Whitaker were in attendance.   Mr. Raley explained that he was here to speak specifically about forty three (plus or minus) acres located at the corner of Highway 84 and Rocky River Road, which Mineral Springs has under an annexation agreement with the City of Monroe.  Mr. Raley handed out an aerial photo of the property to the council and noted that they had under contract the area outlined in red, which is considered a mixed use development project that they would like to move forward on.  Mr. Raley commented that he sees a good half of this being residential in nature and the other half being some kind of commercial/office, not as a large shopping center, maybe businesses in the office sector plus a couple free standing types of retail components.  Raley-Miller Properties is located in Charlotte, North Carolina and has been in the shopping center business for many years, which has probably developed five to six hundred thousand square feet of retail office as well as residential and retail components.  Mr. Raley stated that the main reason for their request was because there is not sewer availability to this site and they would like to ask the City of Monroe to extend sewer out to this property.  Mr. Raley mentioned that they had a meeting with the City of Monroe who indicated that property was under Mineral Springs jurisdiction and he was here asking for this to be considered; they would like to have dialogue with the council about what the council would like to see happen and to make it a workable situation for both parties.  Mr. Raley commented that they are in no way willing to not do something that they were extremely proud of; the product that they build is first rate and without cutting any corners.  Most of their work is done through the rezoning process in and around the City of Charlotte, Belmont, and Concord.  Mr. Raley stated that he would like to take this opportunity to either have a dialogue now or if there is a task force that needs to be put together he would like to open the door to see what their next step would be or could be.    Councilwoman Mabe commented that she had reservations about the types of things that they have there because, those are the very kinds of things that we have a plethora of in Monroe; she does not see that it’s an advantage to Monroe, Mineral Springs, or Union County, because its spreading that same dollar for the same sorts of things.  Also, there are already so many dwellings that our schools are inundated.  “I would like to see it studied by our planning board”, Councilwoman Mabe said.  Mr. Raley responded that this is step number one in what could be a hundred steps; he is here saying lets figure a way to make this happen that works for everyone.  If it’s not doing homes, because of the tax burden as it relates to the schools, he understands that.  Does it have to do with building a large shopping center on this property that probably does not meet all the thought processes that the city council has?  He understands that.  Mr. Raley mentioned that they could work through that process, through the planning department to come up with a plan.  Councilwoman Mabe added that she would hate to see the town set a precedent, because if we do it for this group then it is going to happen all down the road.  Councilwoman Critz asked why they wanted to develop this under Monroe’s policies and not the policies of Mineral Springs.  Mr. Raley responded that he is not saying that they would not do that, his question is where they get the sewer from.   Mayor Becker commented that he needed a lot more questions answered; this project looks like it might be a very lucrative project and it might be a very big tax base with some high end retail, or some corporate headquarters.  It could be a fifty to a hundred million dollar project.  Mineral Springs would be annexing into that area eventually [it’s in our annexation agreement] and we would be giving Monroe this beautiful tax base.  Mr. Raley commented that there is a way that we could work through that process together and obviously the sewer is the component that is going to drive this.  Councilwoman Critz commented that property owners should be able to use their property as an asset, but when you choose to live in a community and develop property in and around a community then you have to take into consideration different values, because you do impact other things such as roads, schools, fire departments, etc.   Councilwoman Critz further commented that she is hearing sewer being the buzz word; typically municipalities are not in the sewer/water business, it is the developer that absorbs that cost because it is the developer that is going to profit from what is being done.  Mr. Raley responded that he was not asking for Mineral Springs to participate, or to get the sewer, he just wants to get to it and that is what he is here to talk about.    Councilman Blythe asked if he understood it correctly in that Monroe has sewer and the county does not.  Mr. Raley responded that that was correct.  Councilman Blythe mentioned that the office type of industry is really what this county is looking for, because it doesn’t take any infrastructure with the schools to work with it, but it does take traffic control.  Councilman Blythe suggested that there be a dialogue worked between Mineral Springs, Monroe and Raley-Miller Properties, because there may be something that would allow them to supply sewer with Mineral Springs retaining the zoning; this wouldn’t work on houses, but if there would be an industrial office venture that would employ people that this county is looking for maybe the city could…, it certainly would not hurt for representatives to sit down and discuss this.  “That seems to be a logical move for a large portion of what you are talking about”, Councilman Blythe said.  Mr. Raley responded that he is not opposed to working through that interview.  Councilwoman Critz suggested that they could work with the planning board and Zoning Administrator to see the specific things that Mineral Springs has already come up with that we prefer in certain zoning districts and to get guidance.  Discussions continued on about General Statute laws on satellite annexation, working with Union County and Monroe on Mineral Springs controlling how the project looks (because of the annexation agreement between Monroe and Mineral Springs),  and what the best interest of Mineral Springs taxpayers would be.  Councilwoman Critz made a motion to table the consideration of releasing property under the annexation agreement until we have further study and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:    



Ayes:  Blythe, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, and Mabe 

Nays: None 

6A.
Update from Carmel Brothers on the Former Victoria Ridge Subdivision Plat

· Korey Drew, President of Carmel Brothers and Martin were present representing the Harrington Hall subdivision (formerly known as Victoria Ridge) on McNeely Road, which was originally approved by the council in August of 2004 for the Dan Moser Company.    Carmel Brothers has taken over the project and is looking to modify the preliminary plat that was approved in a fashion that will meet the terms of the subdivision moratorium ordinance.  Fewer lots are being proposed on the same site with dedication of the greenway corridor; however, there is a difference in some land offered for sale in the back of the property.  The lots vary in acreage from 1 to 5 with possibly some equestrian homes.  Mr. Drew commented that they intend to continue all agreements made by Dan Moser with this council, in addition they will widen up certain areas along the creek that are real thin; this additional land given to the town will make it more accessible for the town.   Carmel Brothers is proposing to sell the town (in addition to the 1.93 acre that Dan Moser agreed) another acre or so, which would make the subdivision more fluent and allow the town to have a larger open space in one of the last natural sections with trees/natural spring located on it.     The proposed sale of the 2.93 acres would be $38,000, which is a little more than $12,900 an acre; Carmel Brothers paid $20,000 per acre and will sell them for significantly more after it is improved.  Mayor Becker commented that this greenway is a very important thing; it starts at this subdivision but it’s intended to continue on parallel to Pleasant Grove Road and theoretically someday downtown. “It’s really an important plan of our conservation goals in Mineral Springs”, Mayor Becker said.  Councilwoman Critz added that one of things that started the planning board/council thinking about coming up with a conservation design that eventually lead to the moratorium was the fact that when the town did the original agreement with Dan Moser our Zoning Administrator Nadine Bennett said to us “wow, this is great that this happened this way, but this normally doesn’t happen and you can’t plan on this, that every developer that comes in is going to work with you the way that this was done”.  Mayor Becker commented that Carmel Brothers certainly got his support and encouragement to the council to go along with this.   Mayor Becker informed the council that a good faith indication that the town is willing to meet that price for roughly that size is needed.  After discussions it was determined that Carmel Brothers would propose to sell 3.93 acres to the town at the cost of $12,900 per acre; this is contingent upon the final survey.   Mayor Becker pointed out to the council that the greenway dedication is not part of the sale; the subdivision ordinance requires them to dedicate a certain amount of land.  Councilwoman Critz asked if a motion was needed.  Mayor Becker responded that a motion was needed so that the town is on record approving this deal; in principle to buy this acreage from Carmel Brothers at the appropriate time, at that price, subject to the final size and subject to the council not being forced to buy ten acres or something (the council has the right to set the final size, but at that per-acre price).  Councilman Countryman made a motion that we make a good faith agreement to this company to purchase that property at $12,900 per acre and Councilwoman Critz seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows: 
         

Ayes:  Blythe, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, and Mabe 

Nays: None

7.
UNCC Design Project
· Mr. David Walters from UNC Charlotte handed the council a draft schedule of work that will be taken on by a graduate class of architects [16] and planners [8] at UNC Charlotte this fall semester.  They will be working with the town to develop a clear vision, to guide the town to growth and an action plan that sets out the basic principles for managing/implementing that vision; it will not be a full zoning ordinance.  The town may develop that as a result of the visioning process and the action plan.  It is their intention to work with the town very closely to facilitate the vision that the townspeople express.  The class at UNC Charlotte is called the “community planning workshop” taught by David Walters and Ken Chilton.  The dates for the public presentations to be held in Mineral Springs are Thursday, September 29th, Thursday, October 27th, and Tuesday, December 13th.  The public presentations mark the presentation to the townsfolk of the various work stages of the plan with the first two being a community profile where they will collect, analyze, and map the demographic/environmental information, some of which has been done, some exists at the county level, and survey information that the town gathered in 2000.   All of that will be pulled together along with looking at the town’s existing zoning and subdivision ordinances to create a profile that will be presented back to the town (like a mirror).   The townspeople can critique what was said so that they can improve it, incorporate it, and make any necessary changes.  The other piece of that first September presentation is to do a trends analysis which is analyzing various future scenarios, taking development trends that exist in the town and the surrounding areas, and examining different scenarios (no growth, slow growth, moderate growth, fast growth).  This will lead to the phase of developing a vision plan for the town which will include a visual preference survey where townspeople will get the opportunity to discuss/select/prioritize a series of images that represent preferred and non-preferred types of development.  The third stage is the action plan which identifies the goals, the strategy, and the actions necessary to reach and achieve those goals as well identifying the best practices of alternative growth policies that the town may want to implement.  After Christmas, UNC Charlotte will be employing a couple of those class members as student workers to pull together a full project report, make any amendments that they get from the December 13th meeting and present it at a date in March 2006 that is yet to be finalized. 

· In advance of the public presentations at the beginning of the class schedule set to begin August 25th, Mr. Walters requested that representatives from the town meet with them.  In referring to the draft schedule, Mr. Walters noted that Mayor Becker and Councilwoman Critz were listed, but that did not mean that they would be the only two every time.  Mr. Walters suggested that the town council think seriously about appointing a small (10 to 15) stakeholder group of town council members, people from the planning board, significant land owners, or interested parties in the town.  Those people would be asked to come to Charlotte on the week before the public presentations which would be September22nd, October 20th, and December 8th.   This will provide an educational opportunity for the graduate students, “for which we are very grateful and we want to publicly record our gratitude for entering into this program with us”.  It’s a very important part of the educational process for architects and planners learning to work with communities in understanding the various dynamics; political, personal, agricultural, and environmental that shape communities.   The first class is August 25th at the main campus of UNC Charlotte off of Highway 39 [Room 255 of the College of Architecture] from 6:00 p.m. to 9:00 p.m.                 
8.
Update on Zoning Ordinance Violations
· Mayor Becker commented that he hoped that the council had a chance to read the memo provided by Vicky that included suggested wording for the council if they wanted to make some changes, as well as memos from Zoning Administrators Bill Pugh and Nadine Bennett with their recommendations.   In order to go through a different complaint initiation procedure from what is already in the ordinance an amendment would be required.  Mayor Becker noted that the council would need to look at whether that is a good idea or not, especially since the reason this was brought up was more for the collection/enforcement and not the notification procedure, which it evolved into during last month’s discussion.  Councilman Blythe encouraged the council to work to get it to where it is enforceable; equally administered throughout the town on an equal basis.   Mayor Becker pointed out that one of the concerns expressed last month was that the Zoning Administrator is obligated to follow up on a complaint (which may be nothing) and the town will be charged, because they are a contract employee not a salaried employee.  This is the way it has been done for three years and if you look at the town’s budget for last year, in spite of paying for some complaints that citizens themselves initiated, the town came out close to a thousand dollars to the good in planning.   Mayor Becker noted that that part has worked okay, but the part that hasn’t worked is: when does the town reach a point where the Zoning Administrator sends one letter after another and nothing is being done?  When does the council notify the attorney to initiate enforcement? This is the sticking point the council has not established.  Mayor Becker pointed out that item four on last page of the memo suggested that the planning board and the Zoning Administrator could solidify the process for the council.  Councilman Blythe encouraged the council that once it is enforceable that the people in the community would still be able to call the zoning officer, because that is how it happens in most towns and even though there is a charge for it the residents shouldn’t be penalized for thinking that something need to be corrected.  Councilman Blythe encouraged the council to leave that as it is.     The council continued a brief discussion.  Councilwoman Critz made a motion that the council suggests item number four from the clerk to charge the planning board and Nadine to work together over the next month or two and present a draft to this council and Councilwoman Mabe seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows: 



Ayes:  Blythe, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, and Mabe 

Nays: None 

9.
Consideration of Participation in a Candidates’ Forum

· Mayor Becker pointed out the letter from the League of Women’s Voters offering to organize a candidate’s forum, which has been historically done.  Mayor Becker asked if the council wanted Virginia Bjorlin to coordinate something for the candidates.  Councilman Countryman made a motion to secure the help from Virginia Bjorlin in planning a forum and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:             



Ayes:  Blythe, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, and Mabe 

Nays: None 

(Blythe abstained)
10.
Consideration of Town Clerk Compensation for Additional Duties Involved with the Upcoming Design Plan Study
· Councilwoman Critz commented that after talking with Vicky after last months meeting it became apparent that she is taking on extra hours/extra duties that don’t fall under her typical job description, which was due to the moratorium/subsequent law suit and design process work that will add to those duties.  Councilwoman Critz suggested that the council offer Vicky $16.00 an hour compensation for work that she puts in that are specific to these temporary items (moratorium/design things) that aren’t her normal set of duties; Vicky will be in charge of turning in her own time card to us.  Councilwoman Critz commented rather than just pulling a figure out of the air she had gone back to Councilwoman Mabe’s comparatives; when we increased the salary it was kind of the target amount for her salary.  Councilwoman Critz further commented that she believed some of the clerk’s time was underestimated and that she wasn’t actually making that much, because she is putting in more hours.  When we reevaluate salaries next year the council should probably give closer attention to the hours that Vicky puts in; as the town grows and these things happen it is only natural that the responsibilities on all of us are going to grow.  Councilwoman Critz made a motion to establish this supplemental hourly program for the clerk and Councilwoman Mabe seconded.   Councilman Blythe commented that before the mayor called for a vote he would like to justify why he was going to vote the way that he is.  Councilman Blythe agreed that Vicky does a good job and he has no problem with the work that she is doing on the moratorium, but he is totally against the lawsuit and because of that his vote would reflect that.  Mayor Becker called for a vote on the motion.  The motion carried as follows:         



Ayes:  Countryman, Critz, Cureton, and Mabe
Nays:  Blythe 
11.
Closed Session – Consultation with Town Attorney

· Mayor Becker asked for a motion for the council to enter closed session; if the council approves that motion the audience members will be invited to adjourn themselves and will be invited back at the conclusion of the closed session.   The motion to enter closed session would be based on General Statute 143-318.11 (a)(3), which is to receive legal advice and counsel from our attorney in the matter of Bingham Holdings, LLC et al versus the Town of Mineral Springs.  Councilman Countryman made a motion to enter closed session and Councilwoman Critz seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:



Ayes:  Blythe, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, and Mabe

Nays: None

· Attorney Bobby Griffin informed the council that at the August 2, 2005 briefing Judge Lee granted the motion for a preliminary injunction that was filed by the plaintiffs (Bingham Holdings, LLC et al).  The moratorium will be left as is; however, the plat approval will move forward up to the point that it would be presented to the council.  The judge did that making sure that in doing so the plaintiffs did not imply any vested rights so that their sketch plan review can proceed.  A court date for the moratorium has yet to be set; the plaintiffs will probably try to get a fast track date, so it could possibly be heard within the next six months.  Mr. Griffin further informed the council that a letter was received from the plaintiff’s attorney requesting that maybe they could work something out and to let this go through.  Mr. Griffin’s opinion was that the town not do that; either dissolve the moratorium and start over, because they are contending that the town violated some procedural aspects in adopting the moratorium.  If the town lets them off and lets the moratorium stand then the next person that comes along can also challenge it.   Mr. Griffin’s opinion was that the town did not violate procedures, but they are contending that the subdivision ordinance requires that a text amendment be referred to the planning board first before the council can enact a text amendment. [For counties that is required by state law] It is Mr. Griffin’s, as well as Attorney Joe McCollum’s opinion is that this is not a zoning ordinance issue; the town is saying that it is putting a hold on subdivision, not single family residences, farms, etc…  The town is not changing the zoning; this is just a pause.  Mayor Becker commented that it is a “stand alone” ordinance.  Mr. Griffin commented that there is no law in this state on this issue, but they believe the law is more favorable to a municipality having to do that than it is not.  A municipality has general police power and can impose a moratorium if a health hazard is found or some other urgent reason.  In this case it was not an urgent reason, but the town made a legislative decision to put a pause on while new data is collected to see how the townsfolk would like to have their rules and regulations governed in the future.  There are no assurances that the town will make any changes; that will be decided after the study/fact finding/vision statement.  
· Mr. Griffin pointed out that the other issue the plaintiffs were arguing in court is that the moratorium is totally unreasonable and motivated for selfish interests.  The plaintiffs are saying that there is no basis for the moratorium; the town does not have a deluge of subdivisions and that the town has not even approved one.  The facts will show different.    Mr. Griffin’s opinion was that the town had a better than fifty-fifty chance that the argument would favor on the town’s side.  “What little case law that there is it seems to buttress and support your position better than the position of the plaintiffs, but you never know what the judge is going to rule until all of the facts are exhibited.  The plaintiffs can always put a view on it that the town hasn’t thought of, so the court will make the decision.  The plaintiffs will probably have the right to appeal to the Court of Appeals in Raleigh, which would take six to eight months.”  Mr. Griffin mentioned that in the back of his mind the plaintiffs invitation to let them out of the lawsuit is good thinking on their part, “because if you look at the time we try this out and then it’s appealed to Raleigh the sixteen months is going to elapse”.
· Mayor Becker asked Mr. Griffin to give some advice to the council on a matter that was previously discussed between him and Mr. Griffin, which was whether the council should take the approach of submitting the moratorium ordinance to the planning board for review on Monday night.  Mayor Becker stated that the planning board could waive the fifteen day notice that the Subdivision Ordinance allows them, and then they could make a recommendation to the town council who could then call for a special meeting to call for a public hearing in September at which time the moratorium ordinance could be readopted.  Mayor Becker asked if that approach was of any value.  Mr. Griffin responded that the town should try to protect itself as best that it could when faced with a dilemma.   He did not believe that it would adversely affect the outcome of the case currently pending.  Mayor Becker asked Mr. Griffin if he thought there would be no harm in submitting it to the planning board for the upcoming meeting or should the council wait a month.  Mr. Griffin responded that it should be given to the planning board as quickly as they can, though he would like to give that some thought.  Mayor Becker pointed out that the Subdivision Ordinance had a “lax” process.  Section 207 reads the proposed amendment must be submitted to the planning board at least fifteen calendar days in advance of the meeting at which the planning board considers said amendment unless this requirement is waived by a majority vote of the planning board at the meeting the amendment is considered.  Therefore the council could submit something to the planning board and they could say that they want to wait fifteen days or they could consider it that night by voting to do so.  Section 207 continues to say the planning board shall have thirty calendar days from the meeting the proposed amendment is considered within to submit its report, if the planning board fails to submit within the time specified above the proposed amendment will be forwarded to the town council without recommendation of the planning board.  Therefore they could do it in anything up to thirty days or they can recommend it that same night and transmit it to Vicky who will communicate that to the town council that the planning board has made their report.   Mayor Becker asked Mr. Griffin if the town should concern themselves with the fact that readopting this ordinance is telling the plaintiffs that the town erred in the original one.  Mr. Griffin responded that he would give more thought to that and talk with some colleagues about it.  Mr. Griffin pointed out that this is after the fact of the lawsuit and in most cases you can’t present evidence after the fact.  It’s the facts leading up to whatever cause that is admissible evidence.  Mr. Griffin noted that he had left out one thing earlier when he said the counties must submit it to the planning board because the statutes say they must (not municipalities).  The requirement in state law is that a municipality must follow the public notice/hearing, which did appear in the newspaper; there is no question that those state law requirements were followed. The quirky issue is must you come down below state statutes and follow your legal procedures that the town adopted.  This is the real issue to go to court.  Councilwoman Critz pointed out that it was her “gut feeling” that the town shouldn’t redo the ordinance with the planning board; the council should stick to what it has be done and defend it.  Mayor Becker commented that theoretically the council needed to decide tonight whether it wants to submit the moratorium ordinance to the planning board and pointed out that Mr. Griffin had mentioned that he wanted to get some outside advice on that.  Mr. Griffin responded what would be wrong with asking the planning board if they would consider it.  The council again discussed whether the moratorium ordinance was a text amendment, which it wasn’t believed to be by a consensus of the council and Mr. Griffin. 
· Councilman Countryman asked for clarification on what the issue with the ordinance was.  Mayor Becker responded that the plaintiffs are contending that adopting a subdivision moratorium actually was an amendment to the subdivision ordinance.  They are saying this really was an amendment to your ordinance and when you do an amendment to your ordinance then you have to follow this procedure that is in your ordinance; however, this isn’t what they argued when they filed the suit.  The lawsuit suit was that they just didn’t like this; now they are looking for technicalities that they can say here’s why we have a case.   The council continued discussion on the legalities of the moratorium ordinance and the study being done by UNC Charlotte to make recommendations that will assist the town in an effective land use development program. 
· It is noted that while Councilman Blythe originally voted for the moratorium he is opposed to the lawsuit.  Councilman Blythe commented that there are four courts that this case could be carried through and it could cost hundreds of thousands of dollars to defend; even if the town wins.  
· Mr. Griffin pointed out that he hoped he did not go away tonight without the council understanding what the issue is.  The question is was it procedurally enacted in a lawful manner.  The council discussed the lawsuit in terms of time frames for appeals, the ability of the council to call off the lawsuit at any time, and that the moratorium time may elapse before the lawsuit is completed.  Mr. Griffin pointed out that if the moratorium is upheld, the plaintiffs would have no basis to build their subdivision as originally requested; if the moratorium is not upheld the plaintiffs have grounds to sue the town for that.    
· Councilwoman Critz commented to Councilman Blythe that she appreciated what Mr. Griffin said at the last meeting about the passion of property ownership.  Councilwoman Critz is convinced that these types of design processes give quality development that allows the property owners, in addition to having open space that is valuable to the community as a whole, to still have the ability to make a profit off their land.  Mayor Becker pointed out that the town has not determined whether the installation of a forty foot wide sewer line easement along thirty five hundred feet of creek is going to be environmentally in keeping with the town’s best interest, which we can find out from the environmental study to be done.  Councilman Blythe commented that the town is getting one hundred and forty two houses on two hundred and one acres of land; that is one point three to one point four acres per house.  What better can you expect?  Councilman Blythe pointed out that the town spent four and a half years to five years working on a set of zoning rules that was really good, and now the decision has been taken that they are no good anymore.  Councilwoman  Critz explained that when the zoning committee was originally put together Sandra Montgomery said let’s basically get a foundation (from a combination of Wesley Chapel and Weddington ordinances) without making major changes to get a basic ordinance in place; the town can spend however many years fine tuning it.  It was never intended to be complete.  The town now has the opportunity to have these experts come in to assist.   
· Mayor Becker pointed out that the only question that the council needed to answer tonight is whether or not the moratorium ordinance should be sent to the planning board.  Mr. Griffin added that the council needed to advise him of what response they wanted to the letter from the plaintiff.   Some concerns were expressed that sending the moratorium ordinance to the planning board and adopting a new one would be “muddying the waters” and that the town should stand as is.  Mr. Griffin advised that he did not think they should foreclose that motion.  Go ahead tonight and refer this to the planning board; the council does not have to enact it, they could come back and say “hey we think we are still safe”, but at least this way the council will get this step out of the way.   Discussions were made regarding the county moratorium on building as well as water/sewer and how it relates to Mineral Springs.  Mayor Becker asked if the council should have the moratorium ordinance come back to the council and the council call for a public hearing on that ordinance in September.  Mr. Griffin commented that he did not see anything wrong with that; get it out of the way so that the council can enact another ordinance.  That way if the town gets a strong feeling that the judge is going to rule against the town, they are covered.  Mayor Becker asked if there was any merit in a special meeting in order to call for a public hearing in September or should it be done on a standard time scale where the council would consider calling for an October public hearing.  Mr. Griffin responded that it was their purview; whether or not the council feels comfortable.  Councilman Countryman commented that if it is done under the standard procedure without the degree of urgency it wouldn’t be viewed by some to be “water muddying”.  A normal procedural thing would not appear that the town is trying to “cover our posterior” in doing it in an expeditious manner.  Mr. Griffin noted that the land use administrator has thirty days to review the sketch plan and the planning board has thirty days; if the town enacts a new ordinance before all of the preliminary work is done….  Councilman Countryman commented that he is not opposed to the planning board having to take a look at it, but it should be under normal procedural planning conditions.  Mr. Griffin added that the council could state that they are doing this so that if there is an unfavorable ruling we will have some of the preliminary dressing out of the way.  Mr. Griffin reminded the council of the invitation from the plaintiffs to negotiate further conditions.  There was a consensus of the council for Mr. Griffin just to ask them what they are considering.  Mr. Griffin stated that he would talk with them without any authority to commit anything.  Councilman Blythe asked why they did not get a call about the briefing.  There was some council discussion on the matter with no clear answer to the question.  In the future Mr. Griffin will contact Town Clerk Vicky Brooks who will then distribute the information to the council.
· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to adjourn the closed session and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:



Ayes:  Blythe, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, and Mabe

Nays: None

· Mayor Becker declared that the council is back in open session and announced that an item was being added to the agenda as a result of the legal advice from the closed session.

11A.
Consideration of Submitting a Copy of the Moratorium Ordinance to the Planning Board – Added Agenda Item 

· Mayor Becker explained that the council will consider submitting the subdivision moratorium ordinance to the Mineral Springs planning board at their next meeting for their review and a report on their findings regarding that moratorium ordinance.  Mayor Becker requested a motion to that affect.  Councilwoman Mabe made a motion to submit the subdivision moratorium to the Mineral Springs planning board at their next meeting for their review and a report on their findings regarding that moratorium ordinance and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion carried as follows:
Ayes: Countryman, Critz, Cureton, and Mabe

Nays: Blythe

· Mayor Becker instructed the clerk to forward the moratorium ordinance to planning board. 

12.
Other Business
· There was no other business discussed.         

13.
Adjournment

· Councilman Blythe made a motion to adjourn the meeting and Councilman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:



Ayes:  Blythe, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, and Mabe

Nays: None

· The meeting was adjourned at 10:34 p.m.

· The next scheduled meeting will be at 7:30 p.m. on September 8, 2005 at the Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department.  

Respectfully submitted by:

_______________________________

__________________________



Vicky A. Brooks, Town Clerk


Frederick Becker III, Mayor
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